Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of the Finance and General Purposes Committee, Sandy Town Council
You are hereby summoned to attend a Meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 30 January 2012 at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the items of business below.








Delia Shephard









Town Clerk 
23 January 2012
A G E N D A

	1
	Apologies for absence



	2
	Declaration of Interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Committee are invited to declare any personal or personal and prejudicial interests they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

a) Personal

b) Prejudicial 



	3
	Planning Applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
To receive any Planning Applications submitted for comment by Sandy Town Council. (Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).

See list attached.



	4
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
To consider the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee held on 12 December 2011 which have previously been circulated and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.


	5
	Position of outstanding authorised contracted works

To note the outstanding authorised contracted works.  See list attached.


	6
	Minutes of Policies Sub-committee and Proposed New Standing Orders for Sandy Town Council 
To receive the minutes of meetings of the Policies sub-committee held 10 January 2012 and to approve the recommendation of the sub-committee to adopt new Standing Orders.  Clerk’s Report attached.


	7
	Walkers are Welcome
To receive and consider a report from the Clerk.


	8
	Diamond Jubilee
To consider a report from the Clerk and to approve continued work on the production of a Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Leaflet.


	9
	Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre/Jenkins Pavilion
To consider a report from the Clerk and to authorise the exploration of alternative management arrangements for the Jenkins Pavilion.


	10
	Report on Progress with Sandy Town Council Communications

To receive a report from the Clerk on progress with Sandy Town Council communications including the website, annual report and other publicity materials.


	11
	Chamber Hire

To receive a report from the Clerk and consider the Town Council’s policy on room hire.


	12
	Sandy Town Centre Development
To receive a report from the Clerk and to consider the issues raised by members of the public at the Town Council meeting on 16 January 2012.


	13
	Press Release


Information supporting Agenda Items 
F&GP Committee Meeting on 30 January 2011
3
Planning Applications 
	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT

	09/01/12

09/12
	CB/TPO/12/00004

Mr Gregory

Manor Farm Family Centre

76 London Road

Sandy

SG19 1DZ
	Works to trees protected by a Preservation Order: Cut back one Evergreen Oak (plan No. T4) from the building.  Re-pollard row of Lime trees (plan No. T5) to the rear side of the property.  Remove major dead wood from two Beech trees (plan No. T6 & T7) to the front side of the property.  The trees are located in MB/TPO/99/00010 and are within Groups G1, G2 & G3 at 76 London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 2,4 Western Way, 53,55 All Saints Way, Brite Sparks Auto Electrical Ltd & Windmill Auto’s, 74 & 74a London Road Sandy notified.  

	11/01/12

10/12


	CB/11/04422/ FULL

Mr P Hughes

14 Albion Street

Dunstable

W6 1SA
	Erection of two chalet bungalows and separate garage with home office on first floor at land adjacent to Cobblers Cottage, The Baulk, Beeston, Beds.

Near neighbours Cobblers Cottage,2, 2a, 2b The Baulk, 19, 21 High Road, Beeston, Sandy notified. 

	13/01/12

11/12


	CB/12/00035/ FULL

Mr P Reader

19 Mill Lane

Sandy

SG19 1NH
	First floor extension to rear and erection of detached double garage to front at 19 Mill Lane, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 19a, 21, 23 Mill Lane, 9 Swansholme Gardens, 11,12,13,14,15 Birch Grove, Sandy notified. 


	19/01/12

12/12


	CB/12/00106/LB

Mr J Tillisch

Rose Cottage

School Lane

Broughton

PE28 3AT
	External cladding of existing walls at Park House Nursing Home, Mill Lane, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 29 Bridge House, New Park House, Mill Lane, 1,2,3,4,5 Heron Close, 15 Park Court, Sandy notified. 

	23/01/12

13/12
	CB/12/00181/ FULL

Mr T Page

37 Woolfield

Sandy

SG19 1AR
	Erection of two storey rear extension at 37 Woolfield, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 36,38 Woolfield, The Bell PH, Station Road, Sandy notified. 


5
Position of outstanding authorised contracted works

(a) Special Items from the Revenue Account

Election costs


£6,000.00


Work completed, invoice awaited.  
Detailed information about costing now available: total £3685.39.  Costs attributable to the Referendum as a result of directive by the Referendum Counting Office had have been charged in full to the Ministry of Justice.  The remaining costs are based on a third share to reflect Referendum, Unitary and Town elections all being held on the same day.  
Mobile CCTV monitoring
£1,200.00

Invoicing will take place at year end.
Grants and Donations

£3,000
Approved and paid.
(b) Capital Account

Chamber heaters



£1,000.00
Order placed on basis of lowest quotation: £1,100 plus VAT.
	6
	Proposed New Standing Orders
In 2010 NALC issued a new model version of standing orders for use by Town/Parish Councils.  The model embodied best practice and took account of all current legislation at the time of writing.  During 2011 Sandy Town Council agreed to review this model for adaption and adoption by the Council. 
The Policies Sub-committee has now completed its review of the model and the proposed version for adoption is attached.  Members will note that unlike the current standing orders the new version does not embody a detailed scheme of delegation/committee structure.  This is because legislation states that a Council can alter its committee structure, create or dissolve committees, change membership, change delegated powers etc at any time.  Standing orders therefore should not go against this capacity.    The Sub-committee is now embarking on a review of STC’s scheme of delegations and committee structure and a recommendation will be made to Town Council in due course.
Members are asked to consider the proposed Standing Orders recommended by the Policies Sub-committee and to recommend their adoption by the Town Council.



	7
	Walkers are Welcome

Sandy Tourist Information Centre is continuing to work towards acquiring Walkers are Welcome status for Sandy (as first approved by F&GP committee on 15 August).  The criteria for achieving accreditation were circulated to members in August 2011 and are attached again.
Members will recall that the purpose of the scheme is to help strengthen a town's reputation as a place for visitors to come to enjoy the outdoors, bringing useful benefits to the local economy. It helps to ensure that footpaths and facilities for walkers are maintained in good condition, benefiting local people as well as visitors. It can contribute to local tourism plans and regeneration strategies.  As yet there are no Walkers are Welcome towns in East Anglia.  

At this stage, having gathered the support and practical involvement of Central Bedfordshire Council and Bedfordshire Rural Communities Charity, the Town Council is asking the community whether it wishes to support accreditation.   
Town Council is also working with CBC to try to establish a P3 group.  This is a volunteer group which it is hoped to establish with the support of the Beeston Wildlife Group.  P3 stands for “People, Projects and Partnership” and is a scheme designed to improve access to the local countryside.  According to Central Bedfordshire Council “P3 brings together the Highway Authority, local councils, community groups and volunteers to open up and maintain local paths and encourage people to use and enjoy them. In Central Bedfordshire, P3 has been running for over a decade and over 60 parishes and local groups have joined to take advantage of the money, training and advice available.”    An initial walk to generate interest is scheduled to be held on Saturday 17 March 2012 commencing at Sunderland Road.
Walkers are Welcome petitions have been placed in local shops, cafes, pubs etc to check that there is sufficient community support for the scheme.  Already several businesses have expressed their support and their wish to welcome and encourage walkers who come to Sandy.    
If sufficient community support is generated the next step will be to meet the remaining criteria to achieve accreditation.  A further report will be provided at that stage.  There will be some costs incurred in the achievement of this status; specifically there must be at least two way marked walks starting from the town centre, a new walking leaflet is needed (see item 8 below) and the Town Council would need to set aside a small budget for marketing and maintaining the scheme (this could chiefly come from existing budgets as the publicity and marketing could be done via the website/newsletters and TIC).  After the initial expense costs should be low as existing agencies including the Town Council TIC already undertake most of the work which would be needed.  There would also be the opportunity to seek financial support from external bodies.  
Members are asked to note progress with the scheme and to participate in seeking the views of the community.



	8
	Diamond Jubilee

A public meeting to test interest in the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and to seek information about community projects in celebration of this event was held on Friday 20 January 2012 and a verbal report will be available at the meeting.
The Town Council has been developing two initiatives of its own:

1. Beacon on Pinnacle Hill – report from the Deputy Clerk will be provided for the next meeting of PP&OS on 13 February 2012.

2. Diamond Jubilee Walk leaflet – a leaflet to promote 6 different walks around Sandy (one for each decade of the Queen’s reign and incorporating information about how Sandy has changed in the last 60 years). 
It is intended to produce a folding A3 colour leaflet on “waterproof” paper which will show three walks on each side.  There will be one map on either side of the leaflet with 3 routes delineated on each. The various routes include the town centre, the Riddy, Beeston, Pinnacle Hill, part of Green Sands Ridge, the Lodge etc.  Cartography costs for the maps are estimated to cost between £560 and £840 (depending on the hours needed) and will be supplied by BRCC.  The copy has been written by Barry Groom and will be edited by Mike Fayers of BRCC.  Printing costs cannot be accurately estimated until cartography/artwork is agreed but are expected to be in the region of 
A grant of between £200 and £300 has been promised from the P3 Group of Central Bedfordshire Council and efforts are being made to secure additional funding by grant or sponsorship.  The total cost of the project is estimated to be c £1,400 (excluding staff time).  The routes have been reviewed by the Rights of Way department at CBC and walked by officers from TIC, CBC and BRCC. It is agreed by the relevant officers that way marking will not be necessary.  It is hoped to launch the leaflet at the Green Sands Ridge Anniversary celebration/walk organised with CBC on 22 April 2012 and hosted by STC.   (Making a nominal charge of 50p per leaflet has been considered but this would lead to vastly reduced take-up and would make it more difficult to secure funding grants and is not necessarily in the spirit of a Jubilee celebration.  Therefore the staff team does not recommend this course. 
As well as being a celebration of the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee this leaflet would meet one of the criteria for the Walkers are Welcome scheme.

The staff team has worked exceptionally hard on this project which is more demanding than it might appear at first sight and involves extensive partnership working.  A considerable amount of the Town Council’s resources have already been invested in staff time, meeting attendance etc.  

Members are asked to confirm their wish for this leaflet to be produced and to approve the necessary expenditure subject to specific and detailed quotations and the outcome of grant/sponsorship applications.


	9
	Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre/Jenkins Pavilion
The Clerk, accompanied by the Deputy Mayor and Cllr White, attended a meeting with officers at Central Bedfordshire Council on Thursday 19 January 2012 to discuss the future of Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre.  Officers confirmed that CBC was currently in negotiation with Sandy Upper School about transfer of assets to the school.  The Town Council’s wish to secure the future of community assets at the site was reiterated and it was agreed that in due course a meeting involving the Town Council, Sandy Upper School and Central Bedfordshire Council would be held to allow the Town Council to express its views about the transfer and the implications for the community.  It was anticipated that further information about the transfer would be available in mid-February.  Officers confirmed again that CBC would not be asking for any financial contribution from STC to the Leisure Centre for the year 2012/13. 

The future management of the Jenkins Pavilion and the Town Council’s concerns about the underutilization of the building were discussed.   It was agreed that it would be beneficial to explore an addition to CBC’s contract with Stevenage Leisure whereby the management of the Jenkins Pavilion could be contracted out to Stevenage Leisure in order to secure enhanced marketing and management of the facilities with consequent benefits to the users of the site and the wider community.  This would (at most) be a one year pilot as the future management provider for the Sports Centre after 1 April 2013 was yet to be determined.   

Members are requested to note this report and to authorise the Clerk to pursue possible alternative management arrangements for the Jenkins Pavilion on behalf of the Town Council.   


	10
	Report on Progress with Sandy Town Council Communications

1. Website
Work on the redevelopment of the website has been somewhat delayed due to pressure of work however a proposed structure of the site is prepared and the pages will available for population within the next 7 working days.  The staff team is working to produce content for the pages, this represents a considerable amount of work.  An outline structure and a draft template of the front page are attached for information.
The Clerk has asked Verto to prepare a quotation for design and printing of letter headed paper and compliment slips using the same artwork used for the website in order that the Council could consider a “rebranding” exercise.  The artwork could be purchased for use on any future publications (eg Annual Reports, leaflets etc).  The quotation will be submitted to the Committee for consideration in due course.
2. Annual Report

In previous years the Town Council has produced an annual report (yellow Bulletin) which was distributed to all households in the parish.  Whilst this is good practice, it is not a mandatory requirement of the Quality Parish Council scheme and it required considerable effort by individual councillors to deliver all the leaflets at no cost thus allowing production costs to be offset by advertising costs.   However a requirement of the scheme is that an annual report (including the accounts for the year just ended) must be produced by 30 June. The Bulletin did not comply with this requirement as it was produced before the year end.  The Bulletin also served the purpose of acting as an invitation to the Annual Parish Meeting and it was for this reason that it was produced so early.  Some funds to support production of the annual report were included in the 2011/12 budget under the heading 5785 (£7,350).  
The Clerk suggests that the Council could consider an alternative format for the annual report and choose to distribute it by other means rather than delivery to each house in the parish.  Likewise the invitation to the Annual Parish Meeting can be publicised on the website, posters and targeted letters rather than delivery to each house since the current arrangement does not seem to generate high attendance at the meeting.
Members are asked to consider delegating arrangements for production and distribution of the annual report to the Communications Sub-committee.  The Sub-committee would work within the existing budget provision for 2011-12.  

3. What is Sandy Town Council?
In addition the Clerk suggests that the Council should consider producing an A4 trifold leaflet to raise awareness of the Town Council in the community of Sandy and Beeston, its role and responsibilities and the different means of contacting the council.  This would be a permanent leaflet which could be used to promote the council in the community.  If the proposal to amend the format and scale of the annual report finds favour it might be possible to produce both the annual report and this leaflet within the existing financial provision made in the budget.  
Members are asked to consider this proposal and if appropriate delegate the task of preparing the leaflet to the Communications Sub-committee.



	11
	Chamber Hire

During the financial year 2011/12 the Town Council has continued to hire out the Council Chamber and secure additional income for the Town Council.  The Chamber has been let to a variety of organisations including, CBC, HAPAS, RSPB and the income secured has exceeded the expectations in the budget for the year.  Conscious of the need to increase income the Clerk has planned a further marketing drive to increase bookings.  

Members are advised that this involves additional work for the staff team including the taking of bookings, invoicing, extra cleaning etc.  This is now having a considerable impact on staff time and the cleaning is particularly onerous as we do not have a regular cleaner and are relying on very limited hours from Mr Leonard.   Flexibility about use of the office space is also affected and access to the Roman Sandy exhibits is reduced.  

The Clerk has been contacted by CBC who wish to have a weekly surgery in Sandy for its Housing Needs services (which will no longer be provided by Aragon but delivered by an in-house team at least for the next 2-3 years).  The committee room might be suitable for this purpose with some rearrangement of furniture etc (photocopier would need to be moved again) or the chamber could be used.  Negotiations are just beginning at the time of writing.  Apart from providing an excellent and important service to the community of Sandy the location of this service in Cambridge Road would encourage visitors and raise the profile of the Council locally.  However, it would have some impact on Town Council staff and would further reduce flexible use of our space. A further report follows when more information is available.

Members are asked to note the increased use of the Town Council offices by other organisations and its implications for the staff team and to advise the Clerk on the Council’s future approach to the letting of rooms at 10 Cambridge Road.  

  

	12
	Town Team

Following questions from members of the public at the Town Council meeting on 16 January 2012 concerning the future development of Sandy, on 18 January 2012 the Clerk attended a meeting with members of the Sandy community who wish to explore and influence the development of Sandy town centre.  
The Portas Review available at: http://www.maryportas.com/wp-content/uploads/The_Portas_Review.pdf contains many detailed recommendations about the future of local high streets and their importance to the community.   It proposes the establishment of “Town Teams” composed of representation from relevant local authorities, landlords, retailers/businesses and the community to work together to develop their High Street.   It is this idea which has been picked up by these local business people who wish to use the existing social capital within the community of Sandy to develop the town.  
At the time of writing the Clerk understands that these members of the community plan to hold a public meeting to test interest in the creation of a “Town Team” type organisation.

Members are asked to discuss and consider the Council’s response to the issues raised in the questions asked by electors on 16 January 2012.
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	Press Release
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